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CENTRAL OKANAGAN PUBLIC SCHOOLS 
        685 Dease Road, Kelowna, BC V1X 4A4 

Tel. (250) 870-5150, Fax (250) 870-5094 
Email: Operations.Department@sd23.bc.ca 

 
 

Memorandum 
 
Date: May 22, 2020 
To: Board of Education 
From: Planning and Facilities Committee 
 
Action Item: Enhancement Agreement – Constable Neil Bruce Middle School Climbing 

Structure 

 
1.0 ISSUE STATEMENT 

Constable Neil Bruce Middle School received $20,000.00 in 2017 from the Board to purchase and 
install one swing set and one monkey bar due to the new Grade Configuration to accommodate 
Grade 6 students. Constable Neil Bruce Middle School decided to install two gaga ball pits in place 
of one monkey bar. The amount left to spend from the $20,000.00 budget is $4,000.00. Constable 
Neil Bruce Middle School Parent Advisory Council (PAC) wishes to enter into an Enhancement 
Agreement with the Board of Education to purchase and install a Climbing Structure. 
 

2.0 RELEVANT BOARD MOTION/DIRECTION  
The Board requires that an inventory of all existing exterior enhancements in the District be 
provided as a background for each new enhancement brought forward for Board approval. 
 

3.0 BACKGROUND 
Constable Neil Bruce Middle School has been working with students, staff and the PAC to 
raise funds for a new playground. A quote was provided from Swing Time for $81,734.35 for 
the cost of the Climbing Structure and installation outlined in Appendix B. Constable Neil 
Bruce Middle School PAC is contributing $20,000 towards this project.  The $4,000.00 balance 
of funds remaining will be applied to this cost as well. Constable Neil Bruce Middle School 
PAC asks the Board to lend an additional $57,734.45 to the PAC to assist with this purchase 
as outlined in Appendix C. The PAC agrees to repay this loan by June 2026. 
 

4.0 FOLLOW-UP/REVIEW 
Following approval from the Board, the project will proceed. 
 

5.0 DIRECTOR'S COMMENTS 
A signed jurisdiction is included as Appendix F that relates to the preparation and finishing of 
the new playground form own forces work. 
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6.0 RECOMMENDATIONS 
 

THAT:  The Board of Education enter into an Enhancement Agreement with 
the Constable Neil Bruce Middle School PAC for the purchase and installation 
of a new climbing structure, as attached to the Agenda, and as presented at the 
May 27, 2020 Public Board Meeting. 
 
THAT:  The Board of Education approve a $57,734.45 loan be provided to the 
Constable Neil Bruce School PAC to assist with the purchase and installation of 
a new climbing structure, as attached to the Agenda, and as presented at the May 
27, 2020 Public Board Meeting. 
 

7.0 APPENDICES 
A. Enhancement Agreement signed by Constable Neil Bruce Middle School PAC 
B. Swing Time Quotation dated October 28, 2019 and Own Force Estimate Sheet dated April 30, 

2020 
C. Constable Neil Bruce Middle School PAC Minutes Dated January 20, 2020 and April 27, 2020 

as well as PAC President Letter to the Board of Education 
D. Constable Neil Bruce Middle School Vice-Principal's Letter Dated April 24, 2020 
E. Sketch of Location of Climbing Structure 
F. Jurisdiction/Responsibility Form Dated April 30, 2020  



APPENDIX A







APPENDIX B

___ ___ 
+++++**

** Own Forces Work (see Appendix "D" for own forces Quote)









Appendix C







CNB PAC MEETING MINUTES 
Zoom virtual meeting 

April 27th, 2020 – 6.30pm   
 
Call to order: 
6.33pm 
 
Attendance review and welcome: 
Trina 
Deb 
Curtis 
Emma 
Rebeca 
Kyla 
Wendy 
Christy 
Laurie 
Tammy  
 
Approval of prior minutes from February 24th:  
Minutes not available and so will be reviewed and approved at our next PAC meeting.   
 
Approval of today’s agenda:  
1st Trina, 2nd Tammy, all in favour – approved 
 
Administration report: 

• We have been working hard to provide continuation of learning to our students while focusing on 
the 4 points provided by the ministry as we transitioned to a virtual learning format –  

1.  Maintain a healthy and safe environment for all students and families and all employees. 
2. Provide services to support children of essential workers. 
3. Support vulnerable students who may need special assistance. 
4. Provide continuity of educational opportunities for all students. 

• As of this week we have 5 students attending school at CNB that are a part of tier 1 clearance  
o Although tier 2 clearance has been approved we have set to see any students in this group 

attend 
• Lunch is provided to any students that require it on a Wednesday  
• Janitors are working hard to keep the school clean at all times and after everyone transitions 

between rooms  
• There is a specific arrival protocol that everyone has to follow when entering the school  
• Teachers are actively reaching out to families of those students not participating in the virtual 

online learning to see how they can assist and look at different formats and options available  
• 200 students have requested and received laptops to use at home and there are still more available 

if required.  
• We are in the homes of families and students in a way we have never been before and we are 

working hard to adopt to each families circumstances and capabilities. 
• It is still the intent to provide report cards and we are working on how to accurate confirm 

authentic assessment.  



• A group discussion occurred in regards to the band fundraiser and how the funds will be used 
now that there will be no trip. Curtis is going to review this and get back to the PAC.  

• Admin asked the PAC that if we heard of a family needing assistance we should let the admin 
know so that they can provide support  

• Admin has already started to meet with feeder schools and high schools to prepare for the ingoing 
and outgoing students so that everyone is set up for success. Classes have already started to form 
for the incoming grad 6’s to make sure the composition increases the chances of achievement for 
all students.  

 
Chair report: 
Your time and dedication in attending this PAC meeting is sincerely appreciated, especially given the 
unprecedented and difficult times we are all facing. 
Rebecca and I are here for you and please reach out if there is anything we can help with.  
Please know that we are actively reaching out to the Okanagan District PAC along with the BCCPAC as 
questions arise so that we have the most up to date and reliable information for you.  
 
Treasurer report: 

• Please see the Treasurer report attached below as Appendix #1 
• Please see the updated 2019/2020 budget attached below as Appendix #2 

 
CoPAC report: 
Nothing to report – not in attendance  
 
Store report:  

• Please see the Store report attached below as Appendix #3 

Communication Secretary report: 
• Nothing to report at this time 
• An email will be sent to the teachers this week to touch base and see if there is anything we can 

help them with in a non-financial capacity.  
 
Playground Bursaries Coordinators report: 

• Nothing to report – not in attendance  
 
Existing Business:  
 

• New Climber update: The Net Climber is short $8,700 -  
o Net Climber cost $81,734 
o Funds already provided from CNB PAC $20,000 
o Loan available from the school board $50,000 
o New shortfall of $8,700 

As a group we discussed the positives and negatives of moving ahead with this initiative. It was 
decided that Melissa and Kyla will each write a letter to the school district asking if it is possible 
for –  

1. The PAC loan to be increased over the standard $50,000 to $58,700 
2. The amortization of the loan to be increased form 5 to 6 years to help the PAC pay back 

the loan in a longer time horizon  
We will review what the school district says before moving forward with a decision.  
Rebecca advised she could apply for a $1,000 loan from RBC and will look  in to this. 



 
• PAC Nominations for 2020/2021 school year:  

o PAC nomination virtually is not allowed within our current bylaws and so it was agreed 
that the existing PAC will continue until September at which point we will hold our 
AGM and a new PAC will be voted in for the open roles which are –  
 President  
 Vice-President  
 Treasurer  
 Members at large  

 
• Anxiety event:  

o Curtis to review the possibility of going ahead with this event in a zoom format using a 
recorded presentation but presenting it live so that parents could ask any questions they 
have.  
 

• Upcoming AGMs and our attendance: 
o BCCPAC AGM meeting – May 2nd 9.30am: Deb will attend and Emma will send Deb the 

link 
o COPAC AGM meeting – May 4th – Emma to attend  

 
New Business: 

 
• Remaining school events that PAC usually support.  

o Administration Day: Trina idea on $20 gift cards  
o Grade 8 celebration  
o Teach luncheon  

These events are on hold until our next meeting at which point we will have a better indication of 
how the end of the school year will look.  

 
• CNB CUB DEN Store: how might that look next year in our new COVID environment? 

o We will review this more at our next PAC meeting when we might have more 
information to be able to make an informed decision.  

 
• Do we need to do additional fundraising to meet our financial obligation and how would these 

look with social distancing? 
o Wendy is going to look at connecting with local companies to ask for donations 

specifically to help pay for the Net Climber  
o Curtis will provide the PAC with rules and regulations when it comes to fundraising for 

CNB so that we have clear guidelines what we can and can not do.  
 
New Business arising from today’s meeting: 
None 
 
Next meeting date:  
Monday May 25th at 6.30pm  
 
Adjourned:  
8.12pm  
 



CNB 
PAC 

Climbing Structure Loan  

Application from CNB PAC 

CONTACT 

Board of Education 
School District 23  
1040 Hollwood Rd S 
Kelowna, BC 
V1X 4N2 

(250) 462-8603

 melissa.ganzeveld@cibc.com 

Dear SD23 Board of Education, 

As you are aware, CNB has transformed over the last few years to a grade 6 to 8 Middle School and we 
have been looking at ways to help fundraise and provide play structure equipment that is both accessible 
and appropriate for all students.  
As a PAC we were approached by the Administration at CNB to look at funding a new net climber that 
would match similar ones at other Middle Schools and this is the reason we are reaching out to you today. 
We agreed to fund the structure by providing yearly installments over the next 5 years to a total of $50,000. 
With the unprecedented times we find ourselves in due to COVID19 our fundraising has all but stalled for 
this calendar year and we are scrambling to catchup to this new way of living.  
We are respectfully asking that the loan be –  

1. Increased to $58,700

2. Amortized over 6 years
This will allow the purchase and installation of the play structure to move forward so that our children and 
future children who attend CNB will have a purposeful place to gather, play and exercise on together. This 
will also allow us to continue meeting our other financial obligations and contributions.  
Please note that based on our standard financials we are more than able to fulfill our annual requirements 
during an average school year with grants and fundraising totaling an average of $40,000.  

We look forward to hearing from you soon and will respect your decision. 

Sincerely, 

Melissa Ganzeveld  
CNB PAC President 
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